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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes

December 13, 2007

Collette Building

I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa.


B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Kathleen Wilbur, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, John Oliver, Dianne Sole, Dr. Garrett Lyons, Sister Ann Michele, Phyllis Kohel, Michael Modica, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, and Dr. George Stone. Kevin Charles Executive Director, and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. Woody Long, Robert Reed, and Dr. Michael Owens were unable to attend.


C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Kobasa commented that Items V. A.  DIAA Board of Directors Fee Subcommittee Report and V. B. Inquiry from Smyrna School District were being added to the agenda. Ms. Marvel made a motion to approve the agenda as amended. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously. 


D.  Approval of Minutes of the November 8, 2007 Board of Directors’ Meeting

Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 8, 2007 Board meeting. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously. 


E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles commented that the income for this period is primarily from tournament income, additional member dues and fees, and we received the first installment from the Delaware Lung Association for the grant program. Mr. Charles commented on the expenditures and stated that most of the expenses were primarily from the fall tournament site expenses, salary, medals, and travel expenses.  Dr. Stone made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. 

II.
Public Comment


None.  

III.
Action Items


A.
Sanction of Tournaments

Mr. Charles explained that there were thirty-four tournaments that have been reviewed and in need of sanctioning.  Mr. Charles commented that all have gone through the normal review process. Mr. Allen made a motion to approve the requests. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.

B. Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.7 for R.F.
Mr. Kevin Kelly, athletic director at Wilmington Charter School; Ronald Russo, President at Wilmington Charter School; Robert Fry, Rebecca Fry’s father, Rebecca Fry, student; Jan Stouffer, Rebecca Fry’s mother; Sarah Neal, friend of Rebecca Fry; Jessica, friend of Rebecca Fry were in attendance to present this request. Mr. and Mrs. Fry requested an open hearing. Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that 11 voting members of the Board were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. Mr. & Mrs. Fry advised that they understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the School and Student to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. The School, Student, and Student’s Parents confirmed their understanding and that they wished to proceed. Ms. Stouffer stated that they were asking for a waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.7.1 for their daughter for the 2008-09 school year. 
Ms. Stouffer explained that their family was transferred to West Virginia by their employer. After the transfer, the school informed them that Rebecca was more advanced than her peers and recommended that she skip the first grade completely and be accelerated to second grade. Ms. Stouffer further explained that the school administration agreed to accelerate her but with the agreement that when the family returned back to Delaware Rebecca would have to return to the appropriate grade for her age. Ms. Stouffer stated that this was because they did not believe that Rebecca would be socially mature enough to go to college at age 16. 
Ms. Stouffer commented that at the time the family was being transferred back to Delaware Rebecca had just completed the ninth grade at a junior high school in West Virginia. Ms. Stouffer explained that they enrolled Rebecca in the ninth grade at the Charter School of Wilmington when they returned to Delaware as agreed. 
Mr. Fry explained that he felt Rebecca suffered a hardship in that she was academically advanced when they moved to West Virginia and had to be moved up a grade to be able to learn in the classroom. 

Mr. Kelly commented that Rebecca is a role model student. Mr. Russo commented that the school was in complete support of this request. 

Ms. Corrado made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. Mr. Wagner made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.
Mr. Wagner asked what the level of sports Rebecca played during her first ninth grade year. Ms. Fry explained that the only soccer available during Rebecca’s first ninth grade year was at the JV level but all other sports that she participated in were at the junior high level.

Mr. Wagner made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Kohel and carried unanimously. Mr. Allen made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

Mr. Lyons made a motion to accept the waiver request on the grounds presented that the evidence presented by the student due to unique and extenuating circumstances which occurred in her academic career outside of the state of Delaware, for purposes of the 4 year participation rule, Student first entered 9th grade when she returned to Delaware and enrolled in the Charter School of Wilmington. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried on a vote of 11 yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Allen, Kohel, Wilbur, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Sole, Lyons, Stone) and 2 abstention (Sister Ann Michele and Dr. Hawtof). Dr. Jeffery E. Hawtof and Sister Ann Michele arrived after the hearing began and although present for the hearing, they did not participate in the proceedings and abstained from voting.
The Board recessed at 10:00 a.m. and reconvened at 10:10 a.m. Board members Michael Modica, Esquire and John Oliver arrived after the first hearing concluded but prior to the other waiver hearings.

C.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.4 for M.S.
Marvin Snead, Sr.; student’s father, Jane Hovington, student’s grandmother; Marvin Snead, student; and Steve Bastianelli, athletic director at Sussex Central High School were in attendance to present this request. An open hearing was requested.  Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that 15 voting members of the Board were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. Those in attendance advised that they understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the School and Student to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. The School, Student, and Student’s Parent confirmed their understanding and that they wished to proceed. Mr. Snead explained to the board that they were asking for a waiver of rule 1009.2.4 Eligibility, Transfers. Mr. Snead further explained that his son came to live with him in April after he had surgery to help take care of the family. Mr. Snead stated that he lives in the Colonial School District and his son transferred to William Penn High School while he was living with him.  Mr. Snead explained that as soon as he was capable of taking care of his family his son would move back with his mother and return to Sussex Central High School to attend school with his classmates.  Ms. Hovington explained that they were not aware of the Transfer Rule. 
Mr. Charles commented that he spoke with Mr. Legge, the athletic director at William Penn High School, and was informed that Marvin did not participate in fall sports, had no athletic problems and did not leave William Penn High School for athletic purposes. 
Mr. Modica made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. Dr. Lyons made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously.

Ms. Kohel made a motion to approve the waiver request based on the evidence and testimony given established a hardship. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.

D.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.4 for A.M.

Melinda Mizenko, Amy’s mother, and Amy Mizenko were in attendance to present this request. Ms. Mizenko requested an open hearing. Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that 15 voting members of the Board were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. Those in attendance advised that they understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the School and Student to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. The School, Student, and Student’s Parent confirmed their understanding and that they wished to proceed. Ms. Mizenko explained that Amy was a student at Christiana High School since her 9th grade year but asked to go to Newark High School due to some bullying that she was experiencing. Ms. Mizenko commented that while at Newark High School Amy was having trouble in Math class and was not receiving any help from the teacher. Ms. Mizenko stated that she was afraid that Amy would not graduate if she didn’t get help in math. Ms. Mizenko explained that after several unsuccessful attempts to contact teachers and receive help she decided to send Amy back to Christiana High School. 

Mr. Charles commented that he contact Ms. Habbert, the athletic director at Christiana High School, who confirmed that there was a group of students who had been bullying Amy Mizenko at Christiana High School. 


Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously. Dr. Lyons made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously. 


Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the waiver request based on the evidence and testimony presented established a hardship and based on the fact that the transfer was motivated by academics. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried by a vote of 11 – yes (Kobasa, Wilbur, Samonisky, Marvel, Oliver, Sole, Lyons, Sister Ann Michele, Hawtof, Modica, and Stone) and 4 – no (Wagner, Allen, Kohel, and Corrado).
The Board recessed at 11:50 a.m. and reconvened at 12:00 noon.
E.
Consideration of Interim Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.4 Granted to J.P.

Bill Windett, athletic director at St. Thomas More Academy, Kurt and Lynn Price; parents of James, and James Price were in attendance to present this request. Mr. Price requested an open hearing. Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that 15 voting members of the Board were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. Those in attendance advised that they understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the School and Student to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. The School, Student, and Student’s Parents confirmed their understanding and that they wished to proceed. Mr. Kobasa explained that the Executive Director granted an interim waiver with the understanding that the school and student would still have to present this request to the Board for the final decision. 


Mr. Windett explained that the waiver request was based on 1009.9.1.1.1 – 9.1.1.5. Mr. Windett commented that the student has not participated in sports for the last two years. Mr. Windett explained that during James’s ninth grade in his first exhibition wrestling match he broke his ankle and could not participate in sports for the remainder of that year. Mr. Windett stated that he did not participate in sports during his sophomore year and has not participated in sports during the current year. Mr. Windett stated that the transfer was not for athletic purposes but was for academic and disciplinary reasons. 

Mr. Price explained that he began receiving notices of disciplinary action taken against his son in November for tobacco and skipping school. Mr. Price further explained that he and his wife felt that they needed to remove him from the environment that he was in. Mr. Price also explained that his son has eye problems and has to have large print so that he can read. Mr. Price stated that his son is doing much better academically and socially since he has transferred to St. Thomas More Academy. 

Mr. Charles commented that the regulations state that if you have not previously participated in athletics and you transfer during the school year you become immediately eligible. Mr. Charles stated that this student’s participation was extremely limited. Mr. Charles commented that the broken ankle which limited his participation to just a few practices and a partial match in which he broke his ankle constituted a hardship. Mr. Charles stated that he made the decision to grant the interim waiver because the student made a choice to turn things around and his limited prior participation did not violate the spirit of the regulation. Mr. Charles also stated that granting the interim waiver gave the student time to prepare for wrestling which included body fat testing. Mr. Charles stated that he called the athletic director at Smyrna to verify the broken ankle. Smyrna athletic director, Mr. Schultz, verified the broken ankle and told him that he felt that the transfer was not for athletic reasons. 

Dr. Lyons made a motion to approve the waiver request based on the evidence and testimony presented established a hardship. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously. 

F.
Consideration of Purchase of Ultra Sound Test Device for Wrestling

Mr. Charles explained that each year 1200 athletes are tested for body fat. Mr. Charles stated that the Athletic Training Club from the University of Delaware came down to help with the testing. Mr. Charles explained that the body fat testing process includes an opportunity for the wrestlers to appeal their initial reading on the Tanita Scale. Mr. Charles commented that in the past they have used a Bod Pod which is an air displacement device at the University of Delaware. Mr. Charles explained that the Bod Pod was not available to DIAA in the beginning of the year. Mr. Charles also explained that the Bod Pod is located in Newark and Sussex County athletes must drive all the way to Newark. Mr. Charles explained that he was made aware of an ultrasound device that measures body fat. Mr. Charles stated that he used this device for some appeals and it provided a more favorable reading. Mr. Charles commented that this device was presented to the committee and the committee would like to purchase two units that would enable them to have a device in Kent/Sussex County and New Castle County. Ms. Kohel made a motion to purchase two Body Metrix Systems. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.
G.
Consideration of DIAA Media Policy

Mr. Charles explained that while the DIAA Intern had was working on the web site she was also reviewing media policies used by other state associations. Mr. Charles explained that he felt Delaware needed a media policy. Mr. Neubauer stated that he looked at a couple surrounding states media policies and created a similar policy for Delaware. Mr. Charles explained that the policy will include a written agreement between our office and the media. Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve subject to legal review and approval. The motion was seconded by Ms. Kohel and carried unanimously. 

IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Wrestling Body Fat Test Program


Discussed earlier.

B.
NFHS Statement Regarding Soccer Headgear


Mr. Charles stated that he was sharing a memo that he received from the NFHS Sports Medicine Advisory Committee and their position statement regarding soccer headgear. Mr. Charles explained that he has received a high volume of information on head injuries in the sport of soccer. Mr. Charles stated that the states felt responsible for not mandating headgear in soccer. Mr. Charles commented that the NFHS Sports Medicine Advisory Committee evaluated the data and stated that headgear is permitted but is not mandated. 

C.
Self-Report on Use of Ineligible Field Hockey Player by Sussex Tech


Mr. Charles explained the use of an ineligible field hockey player used by Sussex Tech. 

D.
Fall Tournament Report



Mr. Charles reviewed the attendance for all the fall sports tournaments. 
V.
Other

A.
DIAA Board of Directors Fee Subcommittee Report

Mr. Charles reviewed an analysis that was done by the Fee Subcommittee on funding gaps between services provided to the member schools and revenue from member schools. Mr. Charles explained that the committee developed a proposal and explained that the committee found that if a graduated increase in dues based on the size of the schools was implemented about $15,000 would be generated in revenue. Mr. Charles also explained that middle schools that are housed in the same building as a high school do not pay member school dues at the present time. He proposed they now be charged.  Mr. Charles proposed that a $10 charge for each sport be charged in addition to current tournament entry fees. Mr. Charles stated that charging a participation fee for all sports would generate an additional $12,000. Mr. Charles stated that this analysis will be given to the Secretary of Education for her review and then sent out to the schools for their review.
Mr. Wagner request that there be a moment of silence for Vince Morris, athletic director at Seaford High School, who recently passed away.

B. 
Inquiry from Smyrna School District


Mr. Charles commented that he received a call from Buddy Lloyd who is the deputy superintendent of the Smyrna School District who explained that they were moving their ninth grade out of the high school building due to over crowding. The 9th grade students would be temporarily housed for two years at Smyrna Middle School. These students would be under an assistant principal who reported to the high school. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Lloyd was asking if their ninth grade students would still be able to participate in sports at the high school. Mr. Charles stated that he explained to Mr. Lloyd that he would have to bring a waiver request to the Board for their approval. 
VI.
Public Comment


None

VII.
Adjournment

Ms. Wilbur made a motion to adjourn at 1:10 p.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously. 









Tina Hurley  

